
Appendix 3 – Vehicle Fleet Transition Background 
 
This report presents the case studies from the Evenergi Fleet Transition Plan set out as 
combined fleet data, light fleet data, heavy fleet data and plant and equipment data. All the 
data provided below is derived from the commissioned Fleet Transition Plan provided by 
Evenergi.  
 
To learn more about the Councils fleet transition plan, the full Evenergi plan/report the 
supplementary documents are available if requested. 
 
 
An abbreviation list has been provided below. 

 
 
The Evenergi Fleet Transition Plan presents 3 main scenarios Business as usual (BAU), 
Economic scenario and leadership scenario which generate different costs, timelines of 
transitions and feasibility of transitions as shown in the figure below (. In this Appendix the 
focus will be on the Leadership scenario which will deliver a net zero fleet by 2030. 



 
 
Combined Fleet Transition Case Study 
 
This section presents the combined fleet data of the Councils fleet surveyed by Evenergi, 
derived from the Evenergi Fleet Transition Plan. The section provides summary analysis 
and figures/tables to present the cost, energy, carbon savings and interventions needed by 
2030 for the combined Council fleet to become net zero.  
 
The figure below shows that the Councils fleet consists of 88 total assets which includes 28 
light vehicles, 39 heavy vehicles and 21 plant equipment. As seen below the largest 
proportion of vehicles the Council use are heavy commercial vehicles which consists mostly 
of our recycling and waste collections vehicles. 

 
 
The figure below maps the transition readiness of the Council and describes the steps that 
which the Council needs to take to assess the feasibility of transitioning our 88 assets. The 
transition steps/barriers range from zero emission vehicle model availability, good data on 
requirements, meeting energy requirements, charging solutions begin available and finally 
economic viability. 



 
 
 
 
The below figure shows the readiness of the current zero emissions vehicle market for the 
transition that the Council must make by 2030 to become net zero. The most notable 
mention is that most light vehicles will definitely be able to transition however zero emission 
heavy vehicles are still a new technology and being tested which makes them less ready 
for our transition needs and will hopefully be available in the market before 2030. 
 

 
 
The below figure describes when zero emissions vehicle (ZEV) transitions and infrastructure 
upgrades will be made in the leadership scenario Evenergi have created which focuses on 
our net zero goal by 2030. Most notable is the signifcant amount of ZEV trnaisitons that are 
required in the year 2024 and 2027 which amounts to 36 transitioned vehicles. Another 



notable mention is the signifcant amount of infrastructure upgrades that must be made in 
2024, 2027 and 2029 which together will cost the Council around £750,000.  
 

 
 
The below figure shows the comparison between light and heavy vehicle trnasitions that will 
be made overtime for our 2030 net zero goal. Most light vehicles will transition in 2024 due 
to the availability of the technology based on the leadership model and heavy vehicles will 
transition in 2024 and 2027 based on the time it takes for the relevant technology to develop 
and come to market. 

 
 
The figure below focuses on the amount of vehicle fleet emissions from 2023 till 2033 based 
on different transition scenarios. It shows that by transitioning quicker (leadership scenario) 
that emissions would be reduced by around 96% once all transitions are completed by the 
early 2030s. 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Based on the leadership transition scenario the figure below shows the transition of vehicles 
in the fleet compared to the level of emission from the vehicle fleet. It shows that as more 
vehicles in the the Councils fleet are transition to zero emission vehicles (in purple) that 
emissions greatly decrease  from the fleet to 0 (in blue). 

 
 
The figure below, based on the leadership scenario shows the cost associated with 
transitioning the Councils fleet by 2030 to become net zero. The most significant cost is 



predicted to occur in 2024 with the transition of the bulk of light and heavy vehicles and the 
costs of the infrastructure needed to support those transitioned vehicles. Overall the entire 
cost of transitioning to ZEVs, vehicle maintenance thereafter, operating costs and 
infrastructure capital expense is predicted to be around £10.76M. 

 
 
The table below displays the overall transition summary of each scenario generated from 
the associated costs of each action, amount of vehicles transitioned and the associated 
emissions. To see the full breadth of the actions needed for the fleet please address the 
leadership column as this is the suggested path NuLBC take to become net zero by our 
2030 goal. 

 

 
 
The pie chart below shows the associated current carbon emissions of the Councils vehicle 
fleet. Most notable is that the collection freighters, sweepers and cab chassis accoutn for 
around 89% of the Council’s current emissions with many of the light vehciles making up 
the rest of our fleet emissions. In total the Councils fleet emmitts around 590 tonnes of CO2e 



per year. Note that all data was taken after the introduction of Hydrotreated Vegetable Oil 
(HVO) into 2023 of the collections vehicles in the fleet, which show a 90% decrease in the 
emissions from the heavy collection vehicles.As shown in the firue below even on HVO the 
emissions from those collection vehicles still contirbute to the Council’s total. 
 

 
 
 
The figure below shows the total key recommendations from Evenergi for the Council’s fleet 
to become net zero by 2030. The recommendations are seperated by 10 key themes. 

 
 
 
 
 



Light Fleet Transition Case Study 
 
This section presents the light fleet data of the Council surveyed by Evenergi, derived from 
the Evenergi Fleet Transition Plan. The section provides summary analysis and 
figures/tables to present the cost, energy, carbon savings and interventions needed by 2030 
for the Councils light fleet to become net zero. 
 
The figure below details the 28 assets the Council has in their light vehicle fleet. The light 
vehicle fleet is mostly composed of cab chassis with the rest being light commercial vans 
and a passenger vehicle. 

 
The figures below show the age distribution and time to replacement for the light vehciles in 
the Council’s fleet. The oldest and most light vehicles (cab chassis mostly) are 7 years old 
with the majority of the rest being fairly new (0-4 years old). For the vehciles which are 7 
years old, that make up most of the fleet will have to be replaced in the next year to ensure 
they are transitioned before major maintenance needs and to decarbonise them.  

 
 



The table below shows the utilisation of the Council’s light fleet and shows most light 
vehicles are used for an annual distance of 7500-10,000 kms. This shows a relatviely low 
utilisation which may show the need to decrease the total amount of light vehicles in the 
fleet to cosnolidate energy. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
The table below shows the max daily energy requirements of a transitioned light vehicle 
fleet. It is estimated that all vehicles in the fleet based on current utilisation wouldn’t need a 
second charge in a full day’s duty cycle. Most transitioned light vehicles will only require 10-
20 and 20-30 kWh per day to run.  
 

 
 
The scatter plot graph below shows the entire light vehicle fleet and the associated suitability 
to transition based on energy requirement and annual utilisation. The vehicles located in the 
green area are of high utlisiationa nd relatively low energy requriements which makes them 
most economical to transitiona nd run. However the light vehicles located in the 
yellow/orange area are of lower utlisation and potneitally higher nergy requirement which 
mean they are less economical to transition and run. This begs the question if the Council 



should supercede vehicles like the 1 large passenger vehicle and some light commercial 
vans and should optimise it’s light vehcile fleet use to ensure the vehicles the Council does 
have are used to their full potential. Which in turn would decrease the amount of vehicles in 
the fleet and optimise the one’s the Council do have to decrease energy and resource waste.  

 
 
 
 
 
The graph below shows the carbon reduction of transitioning the Council’s light vehicle fleet. 
Under the leadership scenario the light vehcile fleets emissions would decrease by 73% 
and 6% of current levels by 2030. 
 

 
 
The graphs below show number of light vehicles that would need to be transitioned and the 
relative cost of those transitions by year. Most of the zero emission vehicle transitions would 
occur during 2024 which means the associated cost in the first year would be relatviely over 
£400,000. Overall transitioning the entire light vehicle fleet at NuLBC would cost around 
£1,011,000, which may mean optimsiing the lfeet could come at a lower cost as there would 
be less vehicles to transition. 



 
Heavy Fleet Transition Case Study 
 
This section presents the heavy fleet data of the Council surveyed by Evenergi, derived 
from the Evenergi Fleet Transition Plan. The section provides summary analysis and 
figures/tables to present the cost, energy, carbon savings and interventions needed by 2030 
for the Councils heavy fleet to become net zero. 
 
The first figures below show the heavy fleet composition at the Council based on the amount 
of each type of vehicle and how heavy they weigh in KG. Most of the fleet is consists of 
collection vehicles which consist of the heaviest vehicles in the fleet which mean they are 
the moste energy intensive. 
 

 
 



The graphs below show the age and time to replace different heavy vehicles in the Council’s 
fleet. More specifically it shows that most heavy vehicles in the fleet are 3 or 6 years old 
with a couple younger and older outliers. The second graph shows that the older vehicles 
in the heavy vehicle fleet (after ~7 years old) should be scheduled for 
replacement/transitioning in the first iteration of this action plan and that many of the 
Council’s collection vehicles need to be replaced and transitioned after another 4 years. 
 

 
 
 
 
The graph below shows the annual utilisation of the Council’s heavy vehicle fleet. The fleet 
in total has an average utilisation of 9000 kms with the collection vehicles being the most 
utilised among the entire heavy vehicle fleet. The majority of heavy collection vehicles are 
utilised over 10,000 kms. 

 
 



The graph below shows the max daily energy requirements for the Councils heavy vehicle 
fleet. It details how around 90% of heavy vehicles have a max daily energy requriement of 
less than 250kWh which indicates a favourable energy requirement for EV alternatives. 
Most collection vehicles see middle amount of daily energy requireent whilst regualr 
swepepers need the most daily energy to run their services. Compact sweepers, cage and 
MEWP heavy vehciles use the least amount of energy on a daily basis. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
The scatterplot graph below shows the most heavy vehicles the most suited for transitioning 
based on the annual utilisation and max daily energy requirements of different heavy 
vehicles. It shows that the highly used 16,000 KG and above vehicles are most suited for 
transition out of the entire heavy vehicle fleet and that heavy vehicles such as the 4,500 to 
8,000 KG are somewhat suited for transition. Some vehicles across the spectrum are not 
suited to be transitioned based on their low utilisation and high energy requirement which 
means the Council should look into optimising their heavy vhicle fleet to ensure all vehciles 
are being used to their full potential and can be transitioned and used on solely one charge 
per day. 



 
 
The line graph below shows the reduction in emissions as the amount of heavy vehicles are 
increased and presents the data based on different transition scenarios. By 2030 emissions 
from the heavy fleet could fall to less than 5% based on the economic and leadership 
scenario which would see a full decarnisation and optimisation of the heavy vehicle fleet by 
2030. 
 

 
 
 
The graphs below show the timeline of heavy vehicle transitions and the relevant costs for 
those transitions based on the leadership scenario that .The heavy vehicle fleet at the 
Council would see most transitions to zero emissions vehicles duirng 2024 and 2027 of 
heavy vehciles and that for the total decarbonisation of the heavy fleet it would cost around 
£7.96M up to 2033. The most costly of years for the transition of the heavy vehicle fleet 
would be 2024, 2027 and 2029. 



 
 
Plant and Equipment Transition Case Study 
 
This section presents the plant and equipment data of the Council surveyed by Evenergi, 
derived from the Evenergi Fleet Transition Plan. The section provides summary analysis 
and figures/tables to present the cost, energy, carbon savings and interventions needed by 
2030 for the Councils plant and equipment to become net zero. 
 
The pie chart below shows the amount of plant and equipment assets that the Council own 
and what it consists of. There are 21 P&Es (Plant and Equipment) mostly composed of 
tractors and mowers. Other P&Es include a forklift, mini diggers and tele handlers. 

 
The figure below  shows the transition plan for P&Es at the Council. Much of the technology 
for these is still in devleopemnt and wuld need to be tested and trialed in the early 2020s 
befor being rolled out before 2030 as seen on the figure. To learn more about the 
development of P&E technology and the barriers and risks they may cause please read 
after page 75 in the full Evenergi Fleet Transition Plan. 



 
 
 
 

 


